
Stottesdon and Sidbury Parish Council
Parish Council meeting held on Monday 27th April 2009 at 7.30pm in Chorley Village Hall.

Present:
Cllrs B Hamilton-Russell (Chairman), R Abbiss, M Shineton, J Davies, J Griffiths, R Griffiths,    D Newsham, I Swain.

Clerk: Mrs F Morris

Parishioners: 2

0.
Public participation:

The members of the public present had sent Clerk an email expressing concern regarding the over development of Chorley and attended to query further development in Chorley.

Chairman pointed out that the caravan park in Chorley was established in the 1950’s when no restrictions were imposed.
Clerk confirmed that she had discussed the proposals with the owner who confirmed that the proposal is to put 7 ‘mobile/park homes’ on the site to begin with to see how these go, but there is no intention of turning any caravans off the site for the foreseeable future.  The homes will be for permanent residence and this is permissible as it is within the curtilidge of the present site but full planning permission would be required to extend the site.  The query regarding street lighting is one enforced on the owners due to Health and Safety issues (which they did not want) and these are planned to be low lighting on 2’ posts.

With regards to the village of Chorley itself it is the Parish Councils understanding that there is to be no more building except for renovation/extension to existing dwellings or for essential agricultural/forestry need.  The 6 affordable houses were only allowed as an ‘exception site’, but would not have been allowed for a ‘commercial builder’.
As the member of the public had raised an issue at the Annual Parish meeting regarding the possibility of the provision of a war memorial Clerk gave details of the law regarding these.  A Councillor pointed out that there is a ‘memorial window’ in Church erected for this.  Full consultation with the Parish Council regarding this would be held if a project is to proceed (just a thought at the moment).
The members of the public thanked the Parish Council for their help and advice.
01.
Declaration of interests:

Cllr Abbiss declared a prejudicial interest in item 6 – Severn Hospice (member of group) and item 4 – affordable housing (member of Shropshire Rural Housing Association).
Cllr Hamilton-Russell declared a personal interest in item 7b – Parish Watch (co-ordinator).

Cllr Shineton declared a prejudicial interest in item 6 – Severn Hospice (Chairman of Support group).

Cllr Newsham declared a prejudicial interest in item 6 – Severn Hospice 9member of group).

02.
Apologies:

Cllrs D Walsh and P Martin (both working).  Apologies accepted.
03.
To confirm minutes of the meeting held on 23rd March 2009:

Cllr Davies pointed out that Cllr Shineton did not take part in the discussion regarding the letter from Gwilym Butler (item 6 page 544).  It was RESOLVED that this should be added to the minutes and with this amendment it was RESOLVED to accept the minutes as a true record.
04.
Matters arising from minutes:

a) Clerk’s report: (copy attached).
Positive feedback had been received regarding the Annual Parish meeting and parishioners welcomed the opportunity to look at the facilities at Willowdene.

It was suggested that perhaps future annual Parish meetings could be held at other venues i.e. Ray’s Farm, Old Vicarage Centre – All agreed that this was a good idea and would be considered next year.
Power of Well being: Clerk had recently attended a training session on this and confirmed that if a Councillor sits on more than one Council he/she only has to take the training once as the ‘qualification’ is for the councillor.

Glebe Drive: Clerk had received clarification from SALC/NALC regarding the documentation for the land transfer.  This document should be in the name of 2 councillors and the clerk countersigns their signatures. It was RESOLVED that Cllr R Griffiths name should be added to this document.

Clerk also confirmed that she had received positive feedback as to the improvement this car parking had made to the village, together with positive comments regarding the quick repair at Brooksmeeting Bridge and the road subsidence.  A negative comment was made as to how the trees had been chopped down – a tidier job could have been made.

Trees: Clerk had received a call from Mr Home confirming that the large building being erected at Midwinters had received planning permission for his forestry work.  He also confirmed that there will be no felling operations near to the BW’s this year and that he does try to keep BW’s and FP’s open and clear of brash – the problem is people do not stick to the correct routes.

It was felt that some of the paths are difficult to follow and Clerk was asked to contact landowner and ask that these paths are clearly marked (copy to P3 group).

Mr Home confirmed that he is due to chop the large spruce trees down from by the village hall as soon as he can get hold of the details of usage of the hall and confirmation from e.ON.

Numerous comments have also been received from parishioners as to why the recycling banks have been installed at the Village Hall when the kerbside collection is now in place, although the plastic facility is welcomed.

Walton Bank hedge: Clerk had not heard anything back regarding this other than it had been passed to Bridgnorth to deal with.  Cllrs are concerned at the amount of skid marks and asked Clerk to chase the matter.

The matter of trying to get through to Shropshire Council was raised and after hearing several Cllrs all reporting difficulty it was RESOLVED that the Clerk write to the Chief Executive complaining about this.

b) Affordable Housing Document:
Chairman pointed out that he had sent an email out to everyone pointing out that the word ‘local’ was important in this document.

Cllr Abbiss had read through this document and talked through her comments with Cllrs. It was RESOLVED to send in comments as follows to the relevant sections:

2. 
Single plot exception sites (page9):

· To aid the availability of exception sites there should be an allowance for the landowner to build a property for himself.

· Shropshire council need to agree a countywide uniform s106 agreement.

3.
Larger exception sites (page 10)

· Rural sites are proving very difficult to meet sustainability even to level 3 – this should be revisited.

· As we have lost our ‘local authority’ area the radius for ‘local people’ should be: 1 parish and strong local connection within the parish. 2. Persons from adjoining parish or with a strong local connection within a radius of 5 miles.

· We are pleased to see that there are plans to look at sites/villages on a case by case basis due to the difficulty of obtaining land when there is need.

5.
Affordable housing within open market housing developments (page 13):

· Pleased to see that market houses should be built to the same standard as RSL’s.

· Planning permission needs to be a much simpler and smoother mechanism with much more help and input from officers.  When a Housing Needs Survey proves a need it should not take 5 years to implement a scheme, but dealt with swiftly.

· Pleased to see that a Deed of Covenant on affordable housing to buy is to be put in place.

Appendix A: Detailed guidance on single plots (page 17):

· Need to demonstrate that information regarding applicants who cannot afford other suitable accommodation locally needs to be kept confidential to the letting RSL.

· Page 25 definitions: ‘Local’ needs defining as per number 3 above.
5.
Planning applications:
a) No plans received.

Letter received back from Shropshire Council re: LPG tanks at Chorley Caravan Park – confirming that plans were re-submitted to incorporate more details regarding trees.

The application for the removal of the agricultural occupancy tie at The Firs, Chorley will be held on Wednesday at Westgate.  It was RESOLVED that Cllr Shineton should speak on before of the Parish Council.

It was resolved to adjourn the meeting (8.30pm) for Lisa Bedford, Senior Community Regeneration Officer for Shropshire Council to introduce herself to the Council and explain her new role.
Lisa explained her role and the role of the LJC’s.  The LJC has been given a budget of £36,000 and they can contribute to projects and help to get funding from other sources. Councillors should be encouraged to attend and take part in these meetings.

Lisa is available at the Market Hall in Cleobury Mortimer on Fridays and gave her contact details to Clerk.

Lisa was asked if the appointed representative could not make the meeting could a substitute be sent – she would check this and let Clerk know.

A  PC cluster meeting is to be held on 27th May 7.30pm – venue to be arranged.

Executive members from Area partnerships will attend Parish Council meetings if requested.

Lisa was thanked for attending the meeting.

The meeting was re-convened at 9pm.

6.
Correspondence:

To note receipt:
Cllrs Shineton, Abbiss and Newsham all declared prejudicial interests in Severn Hospice.

Hope House       ) donation acknowledgement


CAB 
              )      “                      “

Severn Centre   )      “                      “


Severn Hospice)      “                     “


Samaritans         )      “                    “


Shropshire Council – Precept payments


BDC – Rural Xtreme posters – put on notice board


BDC – Reccy Rangers – poster - put on notice board


SCC – Chorley road closure


Shrops. Council – Public Transport News

 
Equality and human Rights Commission – Public Sector Duties


Queensbury Bus shelter brochures


Shrops. Council – reply from Planning re: LPG tanks (dealt with under planning)


Local Works – Early Day Motions


British Red Cross – will put on notice board


Letter from MP re: debris in River Rea. It was felt that at present there was no need for the 

MP to visit.  There are blockages at the Prescott end of the river.  John Derricutt has cleared


a lot of debris.  Chairman pointed out that there was a tree in the brook on his patch, but 


Boyne Estates will remove this.

After discussions it was RESOLVED to write to Natural England regarding the problems by Prescott as it is understood that Mr Whitehouse is in the agri environmental scheme as
they might be prepared to help with this work.  A copy of the letter will be sent to Mr Whitehouse.

SALC – Hinterland – email forwarded to all Cllrs.


SC – precept deposited in bank


SC – reply re: underground LPG tanks – Chorley Caravan Park


For reply:
Shrops. Council – Cleobury Mortimer Area Local Joint Committees representative – this will be left until next meeting.
SALC – training sessions – Cllrs to notify Clerk of their interest in any sessions.  As other local PC’s have expressed further interest in local training sessions it was RESOLVED to write to John Ward and ask him for a date in June for a planning session to start with.  Other sessions requested are Precept and POWB.

SC – Planning – The Firs – representation – dealt with under planning.

7.
Parish matters/problems:

a) Parish problems:

Youth Club:

It appears that some residents in Station Road had not received their newsletter and therefore missed the Annual Parish meeting.

It is understood that a resident is keen to assist in developing the Youth Group but at present does not have the time to run it.

After discussions regarding this enquiries were being made at present as to what to do with the equipment, shed and cash in the bank.  The Old Vicarage Centre could not take on a ‘formal’ youth group but would be prepared to run ‘odd’ events over 12 months.

It is hoped that someone will come forward to run this group. Cllr Shineton will speak to the Area Youth Leader.

Dropped kerbs are urgently needed along Station Road and outside the Dr’s Surgery.  Clerk had requested this and will chase this up again.

Grid references/map with local names would be very useful for the First Responders – Clerk will print map and chairman would look for the grid references he had already provided.
Potholes and road edge damage – Riddings Lane.

Water lying on the road between Upper and Lower Northwood.

3 reflector posts need replacing by Prescott Mill.

Pothole by Miners Arms junction.

Prescott drainage – problems in several places in this area.

Honeysuckle Brook road – a good job has been made of the bad potholes but there are still outstanding problems on this road.  Clerk pointed out that drainage work is planned along this road.

Refuse/recycling collection at Upper Bardley – complaints received as these residents have to take their bins/boxes to the end of the lane when there is sufficient space to turn the vehicle.  Clerk will write to ask Veolia to collect from the properties.

b) Parish Watch:

Chairman reported that it appeared quiet at present although there has been a theft of a quad bike and trailer from Farlow 2 weeks ago.  Chairman receives a report from Bridgnorth Police fortnightly but this theft was not on the list.

c) Glebe Drive:

There appears to be a problem with Glebe Drive residents parking in these spaces and taking up 4/5 spaces.  It was resolved to monitor this situation but perhaps when the sign is ordered, as advised by Solicitors, it should state ‘short term parking only’ on it.

8.
Finance:

a) Outstanding payments:

Clerk’s expenses - £58.89. RESOLVED to pay.
Clerk’s fees - £xxx RESOLVED to pay.
CiLCA - £15 to enable Clerk to complete the Power of Well being module. RESOLVED to pay.
SALC Account - £217.74. RESOLVED to pay.
Insurance renewal due 1st June - £352.29 – Clerk obtained a quote from Came and Company (Norwich Union policy) which is £299 with slightly better cover.  Allianz reduced their premium to £305 but only covered Personal Accident for councillors up to age 75 (anyone over this age has to get a medical certificate to confirm they are ok to carry out PC work).  The fidelity guarantee is higher (£100,000) with Came and Company and also the PL is £10,000.000 instead of £5,000,000.00.
After discussions it was RESOLVED to contact Allianz again and ask them to match Came and Company otherwise change over companies. A decision will be made at the next meeting.
b) Income since last meeting:

£14390.00 precept

£72 – Kinlet PC (training)

c) To approve accounts for year ending 31.3.09:

Clerk provided copies of all accounts/budget reconciliation to members and explained that Cllr R Griffiths had look through these with Clerk and helped to finalise them.  RESOLVED to accept accounts as presented by Clerk – these were duly signed by Chairman and Clerk.
The Annual Return was also completed following councillors answering all questions – RESOLVED to accept.

9.
Lengthsman Scheme:

Clerk had talked to Shropshire Council (Brian Bennett) and the document is signed between the PC and the Shropshire Council and then the PC sign one between the PC and Willowdene.  Clerk understands from Mr Home that they would be interested in carrying out this work and as soon as Clerk has the year end accounts all finalised then a meeting will be arranged with Willowdene to finalise this matter.

10.
Community Engagement Strategy:

Clerk had circulated a copy of a Strategy which she had adapted relevant to the PC.  It was RESOLVED to leave this until after the training session in May before adopting this.

11.
Land opposite Surgery:

The idea to revert this piece of land to car parking for village and Doctor’s Surgery use is still to be pursued and discussions took place regarding this. This could be a very long and complicated procedure and perhaps the help of Lisa Bedford could be sought.

The edge of the road drops away onto this car park and is dangerous for people walking and vehicles accessing the land.

12.
SALC report:

Meeting tomorrow night at Bridgnorth – speaker will be Ben Walker on LJC’s and Southern Area Partnership. All welcome to attend.

13.
County Councillor’s report:

Not received.
14.
Items for next agenda:

Lengthsman Scheme

Insurance

15.
Date of next meeting:

AGM – 18th May – Chorley Village Hall

There being no other business the meeting closed at 10.25pm.

Cheques written:

Mrs F Morris - £58.89 expenses

Clerks fees - £xxx

CiLCA - £15

SALC - £217.74

Signed: Chairman




Date
These minutes were approved at the Parish Council meeting on 18th May 2009.
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